
 

 

 
OFFHAM PARISH COUNCIL 

Parish Council Newsletter – April 2023 
 
 
April Parish Council Meeting 
 

• The Licensing Application for the Kentfield Estate was discussed and a response submitted to 
TMBC.  There were a large number of objections made by residents to the plans to increase the 
capacity.  Since the meeting, the TMBC Licensing Committee have decided to reject the 
application. 

• The Village Hall Committee is resurfacing the Hall car park. 

• The Parish Council has worked closely with the Village Hall Committee and is pleased to confirm 
that the First Registration of the Village Hall has now been completed with the Land Registry.  
The Title is vested in the Official Custodian for Charities on behalf of Offham Village Hall. 

• The Village Hall Committee has arranged for a visit from an NHS Health and Wellbeing Clinic 
on 30th June. 

• Cllr Wiliams is entering the Kent Men of the Trees annual competition for Trees in the Village on 
behalf of the Parish Council. 

• The Cricket Club has purchased a defibrillator which will be located outside the club, and nearby 
to the Village Hall. 

• The Cricket Club want to increase their storage space for club equipment by extending their 
shed on Cosgrave Field by 6 or 7 feet.  The Parish Council supported this increase.  The fence 
between the cricket club and Cosgrave Field is rotten in places, and Cllrs are asking for this to 
be repaired. 

• The Parish Council is looking to replace the two benches in Cosgrave Field which are now in a 
poor condition.  Cosgrave Field is an important open space in the village, accessible to the 
public. 

• Borough Green Parish Council has signed an Agreement with Nu-Venture to support the once 
a week bus service, with funding of £10,000 by Kent County County.  Offham Parish Council is 
pleased to support the agreement and provide a small amount of funding towards this service. 
It is important the bus is widely used – Use it or Lose It. 

• Cllr Williams continues looking after the Pound on the Village Green and has planted flowers.  
Cllr Marchant has agreed to carry out the first mow of the grass this year. 

 
Parish Councillor Elections 
There is an uncontested election for Offham Parish Council.  There are vacancies and if you are 
interested or would like to find out more about the role, please contact Cllr Charles Unter who is happy 
to chat through what this involves with you, with no obligation. charles.unter@offham-pc.gov.uk 
 

mailto:charles.unter@offham-pc.gov.uk


 Kent County Council  
 

• KCC is keen to find more foster parents in the county 

• KCC Shared Lives Scheme – this helps if you need a carer for one day a week, or to move into 
your house etc 

• www.kentconnected.org provides maps of walks and bicycle rides, train and bus times. 

• Cllr Hohler’s Annual Report is available on the Parish Council’s Website. 
 

TMBC       

• Borough Council Elections are held on 4th May.  Candidate details are included later in the 
Newsletter and are on the Parish Council Notice Boards and Website. 

• Prospective Liberal Democrat Borough Councillors Michelle Tatton and Roger Roud attended 
the April meeting to introduce themselves, along with Cllr Trudy Dean.  Offham becomes part of 
a new Ward with East Malling and West Malling. 

• Current Borough Councilors Cllrs Ann Kemp and Piers Montague will no longer represent 
Offham after 4th May, following the Ward Changes.  Their Annual Report is available on the 
Parish Council Website. 

  
POLICE 
 
The monthly police report is included later in the Newsletter. 
 
BUSES 

 

YOUR LOCALLY-OWNED AND MANAGED 
BUS COMPANY 
 

Kent County Council has stopped funding the bus route that served the village.  Nu Venture has 
worked closely with Parish Councils to provide a limited service that will run until July 2023. The use 
of this bus service by residents will be critical to keeping a limited service. 
 
The service will run once a week on a Monday. 
The Parish Council will contribute financially to keep this limited service running, as will other local 
Parish Council’s, and Kent County Council has approved a grant towards this service. 
 
***“Use it or lose it!”  If the service is not sufficiently used it is unlikely to continue after July.*** 
58_70.pdf (nu-venture.online) 

http://www.kentconnected.org/
https://www.nu-venture.online/onewebmedia/58_70.pdf


Coronation Picnic on The Green – Sunday, 7th May from 12 noon 
  
By kind permission of the Parish Council you are invited to join us 
for a quite Informal Picnic on The Green in celebration of the 
    Coronation of King Charles III 
Bring your own seating, food and drink and enjoy the informal 
atmosphere – a good opportunity to meet friends and neighbours 
for a catch up and chat. 
*** Those of a certain age may also like to bring along their 
memorabilia from the 1953 coronation *** 
Lets hope the weather on 7th May will be kinder than it was all those 
years ago. 
 

 

 
 
Parish Council and Village Events 

• Offham May Day – organised and run by the May Day Committee – Saturday 29th April 2023 

• Coronation Picnic on The Green – Sunday 7th May 2023 from 12 noon 

• Offham Annual Parish Meeting – Friday 12th May 2023 

• Offham Parish Council May Meeting and APCM – Tuesday 16th May 2023 

• Offham Society AGM - Friday 19th May 2023 

• Lazy Sunday Jazz in Cosgrave Field  in association with St Michael’s Church – Sunday 23rd 
July  2023 

• Men’s Shed – The Kings Arms, every Thursday 10am-11.30am 

• Offham Food Bank – every other Monday from Kings Arms (offhamvillagehall@outlook.com) 
 
Contact the Parish Council E: clerk@offham-pc.gov.uk  T: 07563 606573.  The Parish Council 

Clerk works 12 hours a week, Monday to Thursday, and aims to respond to emails and phone calls 

within 5 working days.  For more information, please go to our website www.offham-pc.gov.uk 

 
Offham Parish Council Meetings 
Owing to the forthcoming elections, the next meeting of the Parish Council has been moved to 

Tuesday 16th May 2023 at 7.30pm in the Committee Room of Offham Village Hall.  This will include 

the Annual Parish Council meeting as well as the monthly Parish Council Meeting. 

  

mailto:offhamvillagehall@outlook.com
mailto:clerk@offham-pc.gov.uk
http://www.offham-pc.gov.uk/


   

  
 

 

 OFFHAM CRICKET CLUB 
Est. 1944 

 

 
The cricket season is fast approaching and Offham Cricket Club, in Church Road, is soon to start its 
79th season. Matches begin at the end of April, with the first league games on 6th May.  
 
The club fields three adult teams most Saturday's, with the 1st and 2nd XI's competing in the Kent 
Cricket League. against teams from across the rest of the county. The 3rd XI and our Sunday 
development team, which play friendlies, are particularly important to the club as they are the entry 
point for juniors to play adult cricket, hoping that they are the next generation of Offham's KCL 
players. 
 
In recent years we have grown a strong junior section and now have U11, U13, U15 and U18 teams 
all playing in upper levels of the West Kent Cricket League. We also have softball cricket for those in 
years 4 and 5 at primary school. Training takes place at the ground, each Friday evening, this year 
from 21st April.  
 
New players, junior or senior, are always welcome, as is anyone who has had some experience of 
the game and would like to umpire or score. Please contact us through our 
website www.offhamcc.co.uk, if you are interested. Finally if you are passing on a Saturday or 
Sunday, when a match is taking place, please feel able to stop and join those of us who are watching 
the game, you will receive the warmest of welcomes. 
 

Offham Cricket Club is an ambitious, family friendly and ECB Clubmark accredited club. 
We field competitive teams in the Shepherd Neame Kent Cricket League each Saturday, Kent Village League on most 

Sundays, as well as friendly fixtures - including a Saturday 3rd XI development side. 

Our strong junior section includes teams for age groups from U11 - U18, playing in the West Kent Junior leagues. 
We play at the picturesque Offham Cricket Ground (The OCG) in the heart of the village of Offham, only a short 

distance from West Malling, Leybourne and Kings Hill. 
Website: www.offhamcc.co.uk 

Find us also on: 
Facebook: www.facebook.com/offhamcricketclub/ 
Instagram: www.instagram.com/offhamcricketclub 

Twitter: https://twitter.com/offhamcc 

 
  

https://www.offhamcc.co.uk/
https://www.offhamcc.co.uk/
http://www.offhamcc.co.uk/
http://www.offhamcc.co.uk/
http://www.facebook.com/offhamcricketclub/
http://www.instagram.com/offhamcricketclub
https://twitter.com/offhamcc


 



 

  



  



  



 

 

 



 

HOW TO REPORT FAULTS AND PROBLEMS 

KENT HIGHWAYS  

 
Report a problem on a road or pavement.  You can report non-urgent issues online including: street light faults, potholes, 

drainage, traffic signal faults, overgrown vegetation (including hedges and grass). 

www.kent.gov.uk/roads-and-travel/report-a-problem 

To report any emergency issues outside of normal office hours (Monday - Friday, 9am till 5pm), please telephone 03000 
41 91 91.  

PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY  
You can report non-urgent issues online including: broken stiles, overgrown vegetation or fallen trees, damaged or 
dangerous path surfaces, damaged or missing signposts. 
https://www.kent.gov.uk/waste-planning-and-land/public-rights-of-way/report-a-problem-on-a-right-of-way  

TONBRIDGE AND MALLING BOROUGH COUNCIL  
You can report issues about refuse collections, fly tipping and litter and street cleaning. 

waste.services@tmbc.gov.uk  

Customer.services@tmbc.gov.uk        Telephone 01732 844522 

OFFHAM NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH  
Contact Simon Mahoney – simonmahoneyuk@outlook.com  

POLICE  
Emergency 999.  Call 999 if: 

• a serious offence is in progress or has just been committed 

• someone is in immediate danger or harm 

• property is in danger of being damaged 

• a serious disruption to the public is likely 
 
You can also text 'Police' to 60066 if you're deaf or hard of hearing. 
 
Silent 999 calls - If you're in danger but you can't talk on the phone, you should still call 999, then follow the instructions: 
(https://www.kent.police.uk/contact/af/contact-us/us/contact-us/how-to-make-a-silent-999-call/)  depending on whether 
you're calling from a mobile or a landline. 
 
Non-emergency 101.  Call 101 for non-emergency enquiries. 
You can also text 'Police' to 60066 if you're deaf or hard of hearing. 
 
Anti-terrorist hotline 0800 789 321.  Call the UK Anti-Terrorism Hotline if you've seen or heard something that you think 
could suggest terrorist activity. 
 

Report online at www.kent.police.uk  

PCSO - csu.tonbridge.and.malling@kent.police.uk  

 

 

http://www.kent.gov.uk/roads-and-travel/report-a-problem
https://www.kent.gov.uk/waste-planning-and-land/public-rights-of-way/report-a-problem-on-a-right-of-way
mailto:waste.services@tmbc.gov.uk
mailto:Customer.services@tmbc.gov.uk
mailto:simonmahoneyuk@outlook.com
tel:999
tel:999
tel:60066
file:///C:/Users/Offham/Dropbox/2020-2021/follow%20the%20instructions
tel:101
tel:101
tel:60066
tel:0800789321
http://www.kent.police.uk/


NATIONAL HIGHWAYS   
Motorways and Major A Road problems - To Report a problem on the network - https://report.nationalhighways.co.uk/ 

General Enquiries - info@nationalhighways.co.uk 
Telephone: 0300 123 5000  

OFFHAM LANDFILL SITE  

FCC 24 Hour 
Emergency 
Number 

01302 553461     

FCC Michael 
Ross 

07514932598 Site 
Manager 

michael.ross@fccenvironment.co.uk 

FCC Roger 
Homersham 

07968319199 Site 
Supervisor 

roger.homersham@fccenvironment.co.uk 

 

BLAISE FARM IVC  

• Blaise Landline – 01732 873215 (07.00 – 17.30) 

• blaise.admin@newearthgroup.co.uk  

• Shelley Stimson, SHEQ Officer – 07551 464847, shelley.Stimson@newearthgroup.co.uk  

• Neil Winchester, Site Manager - neil.winchester@newearthgroup.co.uk, 07540 924626.  
 

BLAISE FARM AD PLANT  
• Darren Smith, Environmental & Compliance Manager - d.smith@b-ne.uk 

 
 

BLAISE FARM 
You should contact the operator about any concerns first since they are best able to respond to queries and address any 

issues that may arise.    If this does not secure a satisfactory outcome you should then contact KCC for issues relating to 

the permitted minerals (quarrying) and waste management development and the Environment Agency who have issued 

the Environmental Permits and are the Primary Regulator.   

 

• Kent County Council (Minerals and Waste Planning): planning.applications@kent.gov.uk 

• In order for the Environment Agency to act upon and hold a formal record of complaints please report all 
complaints to their incident reporting line which is 0800 80 70 60. 

• Environment Agency -  enquiries@environment-agency.gov.uk  
 
If you are making complaints to KCC and the Environment Agency it would be useful to also copy in: 

 

• Kent County Council Councillor Sarah Hohler - sarah.hohler@kent.gov.uk 

• Tonbridge & Malling Borough Council - environmental.protection@tmbc.gov.uk 

• Ann Kemp, Tonbridge & Malling Borough Councillor - ann.kemp@tmbc.gov.uk 

• Piers Montague, Tonbridge & Malling Borough Councillor - piers.montague@tmbc.gov.uk 

• Offham Parish Council – clerk@offham-pc.gov.uk  
 
Please do not copy all emails to KCC, TMBC and the EA, but contact the sites in the first instance. 
For the waste sites it may not be clear which plant is responsible for the issues you are concerned about, so it is 

suggested that you report to both the IVC Site and the AD Site who will be able to identify which is responsible. 
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javascript:void(0);
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Guided group walks – May 2023              

 

Our friendly group is one of 13 Ramblers groups in Kent 

and  

part of the national Ramblers  

walking organisation.  

We explore the beautiful  

countryside of Tonbridge and  

Malling and surrounding areas.  

 

 
Luddesdown Valley (25 May walk) 

You don’t have to be a Ramblers member to try a couple of walks with us, to help you decide if you’d like to 

join. If you’re new to our walks, it’s a good idea to contact the walk leader beforehand to check that their walk 

will suit you. For details of all our mid-week and Sunday walks, and walk leader contacts, see 

www.tonbridgeandmallingramblers.org.uk. 
 

Thursday  
4 May 

Tudeley Hale Circular Walk towards Five Oak Green and 
Capel, though Half Moon Wood, with views of Hadlow Tower. 
Mainly flat; moderate difficulty. Short break at Capel Church 
to see the medieval wall paintings. 
 

5.5 miles 

Sunday  
14 May 

A leisurely Spring stroll from Leigh passing Cinder Hill, 
Charcott, and Coppings Brook.  Some stiles, minimal road 
walking, mostly fields and tracks. 
 

5.5 miles 

Thursday  
18 May 

Circular Walk of Contrasts from Platt to Borough Green via 
Basted Mill, returning across fields and Platt Woods. 
Moderate difficulty. 
 

5.5 miles 

Thursday  
25 May 

Circular walk from Meopham through the quiet Luddesdown 
Valley and vineyards to Great Buckland, returning via The 
Wealdway. Moderate difficulty. 
 

6 miles 

Sunday  
28 May 

Leisurely circular walk from Wrotham to Trottiscliffe; mainly 
flat; some road walking. 
 

6.5 miles 

  Walks usually start mid-morning. There’s a short break half-way through the walk  

  (bring refreshments) and we usually finish near a pub.  

 

http://www.tonbridgeandmallingramblers.org.uk/


 

 


